To all Band Parents and Students of the 2012-2013 Season:

On behalf of the Wren Band Booster Club, we'd like to welcome you to the 2012-2013 season. We are really excited about this year's show and hope you will take every opportunity to participate in making this our Championship year. This is our 1st year as a 3A school again after being in 4A for the pass 8 years. We are looking at starting of the new 3A program were we left off 8 years ago when we moved to 4A
We have a busy schedule and without your help and support, we will not be able to put this band on the field. We invite you to join any of the committees that serve the band program, to attend monthly booster club meetings, attend competitions, and MOST importantly, to ENCOURAGE our band students. They have a long, tough competition schedule ahead of them and will need every parent's moral support.

You will find that the students, booster club members, and staff will become much like family to you, and we hope you will come to feel like a part of something big and wonderful!

We pledge to work in unison to promote and support the band program as a whole from marching season to the final spring concert. The Jazz, Concert, Symphonic, and Percussion Ensemble will need us in the spring, so you can see this is a year-round commitment. It will take a lot of hard work, but with your help we can make this a banner year for Wren High Band Program.

Thank you in advance for your support, and if you have any questions or concerns, feel free to contact any booster club officer.

Officers and Board Members

i
	Office
	Name
	Home 
	Cell 
	Email

	President
	 Kevin Wood
	328-9568
	884-8027
	wrenbbc@gmail.com

	1st Vice President
	Char Proietta
	483-1078
	483-6595
	info@proiettupi.com

	2nd Vice President
	 Derrick Wilson
	269-4116
	884-2678
	wilsonderr@bellsouth.net

	Treasurer
	Michael Page
	845-9315
	640-9280
	Mike29673@gmail.com

	Secretary
	Shelly Carpenter
	859-3794
	320-7424
	sacarpen@charter.net

	At Large
	Traci Keller
	n/a
	354-7274
	Rkeller03@charter.net

	At Large
	Tammy Trotter
	269-6066
	608-4552
	gtzbmm@bellsouth.net

	At Large
	Terence Brooks
	855-6387
	444-6067
	terencebrooks@charter.net

	At Large
	Cindy Mims
	n/a
	561-2349
	Cmimms4744@yahoo.com

	At Large
	Sherry Owens
	n/a
	918-1447
	sherpowens@aol.com



COMMITTEES AND VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES

Budget & Finance - Booster Club Officers and Board of Directors


Responsible for organizing and overseeing all fundraising activities and the


disbursement of surplus funds.

Membership -------------- SHELLY CARPENTER

Responsible for accepting membership dues and issuing membership cards.


This committee will finalize its operations at the November WBBC meeting.

Food --​---------- Stephanie Wilson  Traci Keller, Cindy Mimms 
Purchase and sale of items for sale at football game concession stand at all home games, acquiring workers, meeting all outside vendors, building maintenance, and serving band members drinks during break.

Responsible for planning, organizing & serving food at all band competitions, Wrenicycle, Jazz & Symphonic concert receptions. Runs throughout the school year.

Uniforms------------ Tammy Trotter and  Tonya Wood

Responsible for the issue, fitting and collection of band uniforms.

Pit Crew -------------- Rick Keller. Mike Schultz and  Derrick Wilson

Pit crew helps set up the pit (percussion equipment) at football games and


marching competitions.


Props----------------​  Rick Carpenter and Rick Keller
Responsible for producing, maintaining, and transporting the props used during band presentations during the marching season. Construction begins as soon as


the program is announced.

Fund Raiser-------------  WBBC Board

Responsible for overseeing all the fundraiser project. During the marching season July through

December

Spirit Sales ------------ 


Responsible for the sale of band spirit wear at all home football games.

Senior Night--------------​Stephanie Wilson , Traci  Keller

Responsible for organizing the Senior Recognition half-time program and reception during a home football game. Date will be announced as soon as it is cleared through the District Office.

Appreciation Committee----​----WBBC Members
Responsible for organizing an appreciation night held for band students the Thursday night before our last performance.

Chaperones ---------------​ Char Proieta
Responsibilities start when the band members meet at school and continue through the day as they travel to and from competitions, football games, and all other performance trips. Responsibilities for chaperones do not end until the last child is picked up from the band room. Chaperones are expected to be ready to work. This is not an easy job, and is not a means of free transportation to and from. You will be assigned duties by a head chaperone assigned for each trip. You must be prepared to pay admission fees on trips if necessary, and act in a professional manner at all times.

Wrenicvcle
Michelle Ward , Don Pace , Kevin Wood
Responsible for the details and production of the Miss Wrenicycle Contest, held during the month of December.


Brag Book
WBBC Board
Creating and compiling brag book to be presented to band members during band appreciation night and the selling and collecting of ads.
Ingles Gift Cards ------------------- Amy and Mike Page 303-7533 or 640-9280
General Booster Club Information
Booster Club meetings are held the second Monday of the month at 7:30pm. These meetings are held year round, even during the summer months in the band room.

The booster club has a website at www.wrenbandboosters.weebly.com (and also information can be accessed thru the Wren High School web page at www.anderson1.k12.sc.us).  The band web page is updated regularly with information, forms, schedules, pictures and other information.

WBBC membership: $20 per family - must be paid by the November WBBC meeting. This is the booster club! You must be a member of the booster club in order to vote during elections and serve on any committee or any elected position.

Wren Band Participation Fee – 2012/2013
1. Band Fee: There is a flat fee of $350 this year.  This fee will cover the following:
· Meals 

· Uniform Expenses (fitting, cleaning and repair)

· Band Camp

· Transportation

· Show Costs (clinicians, props, contest fees, music, drill design)

· Instrument Repairs

2. All checks for fees are to be made payable to WREN HIGH SCHOOL.  The booster club will collect fees, receipt the fees and turn the funds into the high school.  Both Wren High School and the Wren Band Booster Club will keep detailed records of student accounts.

3. There are several ways in which the band fees can be satisfied (fundraising programs will be described in detail later in the handbook):

· Pay outright

· Fundraising – students will receive 100% of PROFITS to go toward their fees.  We hold several fundraising opportunities each year (cookie dough, fruit sales, etc.)

· Monthly Payment Plans – to be set up on an individual basis (*** Anyone who needs to set up a payment plan for the fee listed above needs to see Kevin Wood)

· Ingles Gift Cards – students receive 5% of the purchase amount (this is set by Ingles Corporation not WHS or WBBC).  

· Corporate Sponsorship – students receive 100% of the corporate sponsorship (see Corporate Sponsor sheet at the end of the handbook)

 *** Any student who has unpaid fees, uniforms not turned in or damage to school band equipment will be put in the Wren High debt book. This means no report cards or diplomas will be issued until the fee is satisfied. This is a Wren High School policy for all fees, uniforms and equipment. ***

As stated above, students who do not turn in uniforms at the specified time will be turned in to the school for a debt of $400 (the cost of replacing the uniform). It is ridiculous to be collecting uniforms in May when uniforms are finished in December. If you are playing for ROTC Change of Command or other winter programs you will be issued a uniform for that particular program after marching uniforms are taken up.

***Bad check fees will be assessed per Wren High School and Anderson School District 1 policy, and will be placed in the high school debt book for collection. ***

Fund Raisers

The Wren Band Program and the Wren Band Booster Club offer multiple fundraising opportunities each year for the students to help pay for their participation fee.  We also have several programs that raise funds for the band in general. We urge all students to participate in our fundraising activities not only to help satisfy their fee but to help raise additional funds for purchase of much needed new equipment, new music and other vital needs of the programs.

Some of the fundraising events that are planned for this year are as follows:

· Cookie Dough Sale – For the past several years we have sold cookie dough and we will sell it again this year.  We have people to ask us “When are you selling those Otis Spunkmeyer cookies?”  We will probably start the cookie dough sale sometime in September.  Otis Spunkmeyer’s program is set up so that for every 12 tubs sold we get a tub free – we have used these free tubs to serve cookies for competitions, hospitality functions and Wrenicycle.

· Fruit Sales – This is one of the biggest fundraisers the band does each year.  We had profits of over $12,000 last season from fruit sales.  The fruit sale will start in late October and run until late November.  The fruit will be delivered the Friday before the Christmas Parade and will be handed out after the parade.  We sold almost 600 cases last season.

· Ingles Gift Cards – 5% of the purchase goes toward the student’s account.  The Ingles Corporation sets the percentage of profit. Ingles cards will be sold until April.  Amy Page handles the Ingles Cards – she can be reached at 303-7533.

· Corporate Sponsorship – This is a program where students can solicit sponsorship from local businesses.  The student will receive 100% of the sponsorship toward their account.  Last season several students satisfied their entire participation fee thru corporate sponsorships.  The corporations also receive advertising exposure thru banners on the band practice field fence; they are highlighted on the web page, and are put in the Wrenicycle program. * For further details on this program please see the corporate sponsorship page at the end of the handbook.

· Concession Stand – Our concession stand is the one on the visitor’s side of the football field.  Please support our concession stand.  Last year’s concessions brought in over $7,500 in profits.
** See Concession Stand Section Night Schedule attached at the end of the handbook.
· Spirit Sales – We have added many new items this year.  The board and the spirit wear chairperson have worked very hard during the off season to get some new and exciting things for the upcoming year.  
· Membership – We have approximately 140 families involved in band this year.  That means $2,800 into the general band fund.  Membership gives you the right to vote in officer elections in the spring and the right to voice your opinion concerning booster club matters.  Meetings are held the second Monday of EVERY month at 7:30 in the band room.
· Wrenicycle – This is the school Class Beauty and Wrenicycle Pageant put on each year by the BAND.  This is the band’s biggest fundraising event of the year.  We provide music, workers, awards, food, and the ability to make this production happen for the school.  This project takes a great deal of time and volunteers, but is well worth the effort.  The Wrenicycle Pageant was voted one of the top pageants on the east coast by Pageantry Magazine.  Last year’s pageant had over 90 contestants participating and it profited the band program over $25,000.  
UNIFORM ACCESSORIES

· Shakos – Each marching student must have a shako (hat) – the uniform committee has some used shakos available for purchase (on a first come first serve basis).  If you need to purchase a shako, Kathy Pickens will be present at the parent meeting to size students.  The uniform committee has a good number of new shakos for purchase (see Tammy Trotter about these hats).  All checks for shakos and shoes should be made to WBBC.    Shakos ( Hats ) cost $60.00.
· Shoes – Each marching student is required to have marching shoes (we have a new style of marching shoe available this year which comes in wide widths). The uniform committee has some used shoes available for purchase (on a first come first serve basis).  If you need to purchase shoes, Tammy Trotter will be present at the parent meeting to size students.  Please make every effort to get sized at the parent meeting.  Guard members are also required to have shoes (shoe style and type for guard will be determined by the band staff).  These shoes can also be sized thru  Tammy. All checks for shakos and shoes should be made to WBBC. Shoes cost $38.00.
· Guard shoes will be $ 35.00  and Guard gloves will be . $ 13.00 Prices are subject to change. 
· Gloves – All woodwind players are to have two (2) pair of non-gripper gloves and all brass players are to have two (2) pair of gripper gloves.  The uniform committee has both types of gloves for sale. Grippers are $5.00/pair and Non-grippers are $4.00/pair.
· Hat Box – This is a Rubbermaid box (#1073) that hats, gloves, shoes, etc. are put in for travel.  These boxes can be purchased from Wal-Mart, K-Mart, etc.  Students can decorate the boxes so they are easily identifiable at competitions. PRICES ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE.
UNIFORM CARE

Our uniforms are the largest single item expenditures of the band. It would cost an individual in excess of $400 to cover the full cost of one uniform. You are BORROWING the uniform for the year, and will be expected to have it in top condition for EVERY performance.

You are responsible for maintaining your uniform in pristine condition. Any replacement or repair costs incurred through loss of uniform part, excessive damage or other acts of negligence WILL BE BILLED TO  YOU.  

You will not be issued a uniform until you have turned in a medical form and a permission slip to the booster club.

Specific Rules and Regulations Regarding Marching Uniforms:
1. When you are "in uniform" you are always TOTALLY in uniform. You must always wear ALL parts of the uniform unless you are instructed to do otherwise by directors and/or staff. This full uniform includes:

a. A solid white t-shirt or Wren Band Show Shirt- no colored or printed t-shirts.

b. Black socks

c. Hat

d. Plume and mirror

e. Black gloves - 2 pair

f. Uniform jacket

g. Gold shoulder cords - Seniors will also be issued special cords to wear, signifying their achievement. These will be yours to keep at the end of the marching season. Please return the gold cord on the turn-in date with your jacket.

h. Gauntlets - one white, one black

You will not be allowed to walk around with your bibber straps down when you are not wearing your jackets. Not only does it look bad, it causes the cuffs of the pants to become 

damaged. There will be no exceptions - this applies to EVERYONE.

The FINAL dry cleaning of the uniform will be handled by the booster club, as far as taking them in for the cleaning. You have paid for this as part of your $350 participation fee. However, it is your responsibility to keep your uniform clean and neat throughout the season.

Jackets are DRY CLEAN ONLY, and we suggest you have this done especially after hot day performances or rainy performances. If you are prone to perspire, your band mates would appreciate this. This must be done at your expense - only the FINAL cleaning has been paid for.

Bibber pants may be washed in cold water - NO BLEACH WHATSOEVER! NOT EVEN COLORSAFE BLEACH! Black fades!

It's also a good idea to turn the pants inside-out to protect the monograms. You can also wash your gloves, but the cotton ones are prone to shrink - use good common sense when drying.

2. All band members must remain in full uniform (with the exception of plumes) with jacket zippers closed, top clasps closed, and Shakos (hats) on unless told otherwise by directors, staff, and/or drum major.

3. There are only three ways hats may be handled:

A. On your head properly with strap in place

B. Cradled in your left arm, facing forward, upright

C. On the ground in front of your right foot, facing forward, upright

4. No jewelry is to be worn other than post earrings, and only light makeup may be worn. Colors must be neutral.

5. All hair must be off the uniform collar. Longer hair must be braided or otherwise fixed so that it goes into the shako. Hair may not be on the collar of the uniform even when you are wearing hats.

6. We will most often travel to competition sites without jackets or hats. Students should leave the band room fully dressed (STRAPS UP, etc.) except for the jackets, gauntlets, and hats. Stay dressed as such until we put jackets on. Hats should be placed in the specified hat box. Jackets must remain on hangers and will be hung on the uniform carts. STRAPS UP, SHIRTS TUCKED IN !!!

7. Plumes will be placed on shakos immediately at performance time and removed immediately thereafter. HANDLE THEM GENTLY, AND KEEP YOUR HANDS OFF THE FEATHERS!

8. Uniforms will be returned immediately to hanger when students are changing. 

9. DO NOT PUT THEM OVER A CHAIR, A DOOR, OR ON THE FLOOR. 

10. HANG PROPERLY AND RETURN TO THE UNIFORM CART!

11. Students who are in violation of the uniform code may not be allowed to perform.  This includes dirty                                                                      

      shoes, dirty gloves, and dirty instruments.  This is a source of pride and a standard that sets us apart 

      other groups.  It shows discipline and dedication.  Infractions of the uniform code will not be tolerated

12. The uniform turn in date for this year is immediately following the Christmas Parades – NO

      EXCEPTIONS. Make sure you bring clothes to change in to after the parade, if you do not, you will 

      go home in your undergarments if you do not come prepared.

If for some reason you are not participating in the parade, you must make arrangements with

      Kevin Wood ( 884-8027) to turn in your uniform BEFORE this date.

13. They now make silver colored markers that write on dark surfaces.  Put you name inside your 

            Shoes and Hat!

14. When not on your body, the uniform must always be in a zippered bag with your name and number                                                                                                                                           

clearly marked on the outside.  These are provided by the WBBC at no cost to you, so please take


      care of them.  You should place your uniform on the color coded carts.

15. DO NOT PLACE WET OR SWEATY JACKETS IN A ZIPPERED GARMENT BAG!
      This will cause the uniform to mildew.

16. Make sure upon arrival for a competition that you place your uniform on the assigned cart FIRST.     

      These must be loaded on one of the trailers for travel.  Use only the specified size Hat Box.

      You can decorate these if you wish to make identification easy.

Summer Uniform

During the early part of the season, it is often too hot for us to be in full uniform. During this time, we will use what we call the "summer" uniform:

1. Blue Band Shirt - ALL STUDENTS MUST HAVE A BLUE BAND SHIRT – this is a part of your uniform.  The WBBC will be selling these shirts starting at the parent meeting.  If you do not have one or need to replace one it is your responsibility to contact KEVIN WOOD  to order one for you – the cost of these shirts are $30. These are for marching students only.PRICES SUBJECT TO CHANGE.
2. Medium to dark khaki shorts that meet the same requirements as set forth by the school district, as defined in the student handbook. Gentlemen may not wear shorts above the knee.

3. White socks -  This means WHITE - no color, no stripes, etc. Socks should be mid-​calf athletic type socks, pushed down to lower calf, 4-6 inches above the ankle.

4. White tennis shoes - This means WHITE. A color stripe, etc. is permissible, but if

    your shoes are more than 1/3 of a color other than white; go get some cheap, white shoes.

5. No caps or sun glasses will be worn with summer uniform.

Annual Wren Band Booster Scholarship Program

Guidelines

1. This Scholarship is only open to Seniors who qualify under the


following conditions:


a. Has been a member of the Marching Band during all (4) years


of High School and completed their Senior year marching


season.


b. Service with another H.S. Marching Band will count for


transferring students.


c. Attending College or Technical School in the fall, following


High School Graduation.


d. Must be in Good Standing with Wren High School, Wren Band,


and Wren Band Booster Club at the time of interview. These


are, but not limited to:


1) Financial responsibilities; No unpaid Band or School
fees.


2) No OSS in their school record.


3) Other issues that may apply.

e. Each student must complete a Scholarship Application to be considered. Information will be verified and signed by the Director of Bands and the Booster Club President after the application is received.

f. Those not turned in by the date indicated on the application will forfeit their opportunity to apply.

2. The Scholarship is a one time amount of $500, to be paid to the College or Technical College to which the student will attend in the fall. Instructions as to who will be the payee must be submitted by September 1 following High School Graduation. Failure to do so will result in forfeiture of the Scholarship.

3. Selection will be made using an interview process. These interviews will be conducted by persons not related to Wren Band or Wren High School. They should be made up from Music Professionals, Business Leaders, and/or Teaching Professionals.

4. (2) Booster Club representatives will be present to introduce each student to the Selection Committee. They will not have input as to who is selected, but serve only as staff personnel.

5. The date of the Interview will be set by the Committee. No make-up time allowed or rescheduled for those unable to attend their interview. Times will be assigned by an alphabetical senior roster for those qualified.

6. A list of suggested questions will be provided to the Selection Committee, but will not be limited to these. The Selection Committee will be free to ask whatever they deem fit.

7. The decision will be based on the students:

a. Participation in Band Program Year Round 

b. Knowledge of Band Program

c. Citizenship

d. High School History: Activities/Clubs/etc. Community Clubs and Organizations

f. Overall Demeanor

8. The Selection Committee will have the option to verify information given to them by the student through the Wren High School Faculty and/or Director of Bands.

9. The decision of the Selection Committee will be Final.

WREN BAND BOOSTER CLUB BYLAWS 

(Revised 3/9/2010)

ARTICLE I. NAME AND OBJECT

Section 1. Name: The name of this association shall be "Wren Band Booster Club". 

Section 2. Purpose: The purpose of this association shall be to effectively support & promote the Wren Band programs. This shall be accomplished by coordinating the efforts of volunteer band supporters, soliciting funds to enhance the overall band program (above and beyond those funds provided by the school district), create community awareness and appreciation of the Wren band program, and improve relationships between the professional band staff, parents, and band members.

Section 3. Policy: This organization acknowledges that school policies are made by the elected board of trustees and school administrators. In no way will we attempt to dictate school policy. We also recognize that in all matters relating to the operation of the Wren band programs the band director and his superiors are the final authority. If any policy is in question by our members, we must use the same channels as any other group of parents to resolve our difficulties.

ARTICLE II. MEMBERSHIP

Section 1. General membership: Open to all interested persons.

Section 2. Voting membership: Parents of Wren band students and other interested persons 18 years of age or older.

Section 3. Dues: Twenty  ($20.00) dollars per year per family. Dues shall be payable by the November meeting of the club.

ARTICLE III. MEMBERSHIP MEETINGS

Section 1. Frequency: Membership meetings shall be held monthly at a time and place to be established by the Board of Directors. Special meetings may be called by the President or a majority of the Board of Directors.

Section 2. Attendance: Any officer or board member who is absent from three consecutive membership meetings or four meetings during his/her term of office without an excuse that is acceptable to the Board of Directors shall be removed from his/her position as officer or director.

Section 3. Quorum: Those members present and voting, provided a minimum of three (3) members of the Board of Directors (two (2) of which must be officers) are present.

ARTICLE IV. OFFICERS

Section 1. Roster: The officers of the Wren Band Booster Club shall be a President, a 1st Vice-President, a 2nd Vice-President, a Secretary, and a Treasurer.

Section 2. Qualifications: The officers and the members at large shall be parents or legal guardians of band members as well as members in "good standing" of the Wren Band Booster Club at the time of their election and must continue to maintain a current membership in the organization. Failure to maintain a current membership or their child no longer being a band student shall automatically disqualify the officeholder and that office shall be declared vacant. All officers must be able to pass a background investigation and be able to be legally bonded. All officers should have one year of active participation in the booster club (i.e. attendance of monthly membership meetings, committee participation).

Section 3. Term of office: Officers shall be elected at the April membership meeting and shall be installed at the May meeting. All officers are elected for one (1) year terms and no person shall serve in the same office for more that three (3) consecutive years. 

Section 4. Vacancies: Any vacancy in office may be filled by the membership for the unexpired term, except a vacancy in the office of president, which shall be filled by the Vice-President. They must also meet all the qualifications as stated in Section 2 of this same article.

Section 5. President: The president shall be the Chief Executive Officer and, subject to the direction and under the supervision of the Board of Directors. He/she shall preside at all meetings of the membership and the Board of Directors. The President may appoint, with Board approval, such Standing, Special, or Subcommittees as may be authorized by these bylaws or by the Board of Directors and designate a committee member as chairman, also with Board approval. The President shall serve as an Ex-Officio member of all committees except the nominating committee.

Section 6. Vice-Presidents: The 1st Vice-President or 2nd Vice-President shall perform the duties of the president in his/her absence. The 1st Vice-President and 2nd Vice-​President shall see that chaperones are provided for band activities as requested by Band Director.

Section 7. Secretary: The Secretary shall record the minutes of all meetings of membership and Board of Directors, see that all notices are duly given, keep a record of all members, and be responsible for all correspondence.

Section 8. Treasurer: To collect and record all money received by the Wren Band Booster Club and place same with depositories designed by Board of Directors and shall disburse money only upon authorization of the same. The treasurer shall make careful account of all transactions and make full report of same at the monthly membership meetings and at any time upon demand of the President or Board of Directors. Treasurer shall follow guidelines in Treasurers Procedure handbook.

ARTICLE V. BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 1. The Board of Directors shall consist of the above named officers plus Members at Large with their number to be determined at the March meeting by the Board of Directors, to be elected by the membership at the April meeting.

Section 2. The Board of Directors shall meet monthly prior to the membership meeting to consider the business of the organization and prepare recommendations for the membership. The Board of Directors shall be empowered to act on behalf of the membership and may disburse funds within the scope of the annual budget.

Section 3. All committee chairmen shall attend the meetings of the Board of Directors and report to the Board as needed and requested by board.

Section 4. Quorum: Not less than a majority of the Board of Directors shall constitute a quorum.

ARTICLE VI. COMMITTEES

Section I. All committees shall automatically terminate at the May meeting. Committees shall meet when called by the Board of Directors or the Chairman.

Section 2. Budget and Finance Committee: This committee shall prepare for final approval at the May membership meeting a proposed budget for the coming membership year. The committee shall consist of the out going Officers, the newly elected Officers and band director (s). The budget is not official until approved by the membership at the May Meeting. The Budget Year shall start on June 1st yearly.

Section 3. Hospitality Committee: The nominating committee shall secure a chairperson or chairpersons to coordinate the hospitality committee. The chairperson or chairpersons shall call on the membership to serve and assist in the planning and performance of the following but not limited to: refreshments at home and away football games, band member food for competitions, WBBC cookouts, events and socials

For the band or the Band Booster club.

Section 4. Nomination Committee: This committee shall consist of five (5) members appointed by the President. This committee shall present a slate of officers and directors to the members at the March meeting. The official vote shall take place at the April meeting with the newly elected officers being sworn in at the May meeting by the outgoing WBBC President.

Section 5. Membership Committee: The purpose of this committee shall be to solicit memberships from all parents with students in Wren Bands and other interested parties 

Section 6. Uniform Committee: Responsible for periodically inspecting, reviewing, and repairing uniforms of all band members. The committee shall also issue and receive uniforms at the appropriate times.

Section 7. Student Advisory Committee: The Drum Major shall serve as chairman of this committee, which shall consist of four (4) members to be elected by the members of the band. This committee shall be responsible for bringing student concerns to the attention of the Booster Club and informing the band members of Booster Club activities and actions.

Section 8. Handling of Funds: All funds must be turned in by the committee no later than 48 hours after cessation of collection of funds. There must by a minimum of two persons, one being an officer other than the treasurer, present when the money is collected and counted. Two people must sign verification for all funds received prior to being turned in to Treasurer and must follow all procedures in the Treasurer's handbook. 

Section 9. Financial Reimbursement: No person shall be financially compensated for work performed unless pre-approved by the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE VII. AUDIT

The Board of Directors shall secure an auditor to annually review the financial records of the Booster Club. The review shall be performed after the May meeting as soon as practical but in all cases before the August meeting. The auditor should not be a Band Booster Club member. All Band Booster Club records including Secretary, Treasurer, and Committee reports will be kept on file for at least 6 years.

ARTICLE VllI. PARLIMENTARY AUTHORITY

The rules contained in the current edition of Robert's Rules of Order Newly Revised shall govern this organization to the extent that such rules are not inconsistent with these Bylaws.

ARTICLE IX. AMENDMENTS

Amendments to the bylaws may be considered at regular membership meetings provided that the proposed amendments were presented in writing at the previous regular meeting. Amendments must be approved by two-thirds (2/3) of those members present and voting.

Wren High School Band Participation Policy

Participation

It is the policy of the Wren Band Program that you must participate in the Marching Band to be eligible to participate in the other programs offered such as Jazz Band, Symphonic Band, Winter Percussion and Guard. 

The only exceptions are:

· The Student participates in a Wren High School Winter Sport or ROTC Winter Drill Team

· The student plays an instrument that does not coincide with the Marching Bands needs. (i.e. Guitar, Bass, Violin, etc.)

· There is a physical restriction that prevents them from participating. These restrictions must be documented with school guidance and a release from a Doctor must be produced.

· These participation rules do not apply to Concert Band and Jazz Ensemble

Fees and Debts

It is the policy of the Wren Band Program that all fees and debts owed to a band/group be paid in full, before you can participate in another band/group. Also, all fees and debts must be paid in full to participate in any trip taken by any band/group.

Financial Aid

It is the policy of the Wren Band Program that any student will not be allowed to participate due to financial need. If you need aid, please ask a director for a Financial Aid Application. Aid will be based on the same criteria as Anderson District 1. All applications will be forwarded to your guidance counselor for review and approval. All information will be kept confidential. When Receiving any Financial aid for band you are required to participate in all band fund raiser to help support the band. 

Permission Slips and Medical Forms

As in years past, we are required to have permission forms (signed by parents or guardians) and medical forms (in case of emergency).  For the past 3 years we had everyone turn in a permission/medical form before we went on our first trip.  Let’s keep that string going by having 100% of the forms turned in before the first bus trip. The booster club board has discussed this issue and if your child does not have a permission form or medical form turned in to the booster club they will not receive their uniform until both forms have been turned in and checked off.  Attached at the back of the handbook are copies of the permission slip and the medical form. Please turn these in as soon as possible. You may turn these forms into any booster club board officer or put in the box beside Mr. Caldwell’s office. We must have a form on file for your child before they board the buses.  We have to have a current form for this year – we can not use forms from last season (sorry but this is a district rule that the forms must be current). 

Block W and Pins
Each year the Booster club rewards marching students with the block W or pin. You must march for 2 years with the Wren band program to receive your Block W and then you receive a pin for each year there after. You must have marched at least 2 years with the Wren Band to receive the W. 
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